Aus dem Deutschen Institut für Ernährungsforschung Potsdam-Rehbrücke Abteilung Klinische Ernährung Direktor: Prof. Dr. med. Andreas F. H. Pfeiffer

# Habilitationsschrift

# Cardiovascular, inflammatory and circadian aspects of metabolic regulation in humans

zur Erlangung der Lehrbefähigung für das Fach Experimentelle Ernährungswissenschaft

vorgelegt dem Fakultätsrat der Medizinischen Fakultät Charité-Unversitätsmedizin Berlin

von

# Dr. rer. medic. Olga Pivovarova

aus Tambov, Russland

Eingereicht: Dekan: 1.Gutachter: 2.Gutachter: Dezember 2015 Prof. Dr. med. Axel R. Pries Prof. Dr. med. Sebastian Schmid, Lübeck Prof. Dr. med. Juris J. Meier, Bochum "A journey of a thousand miles begins with a single step"

Lao Tzu

# Table of contents

Abbreviations	4
1. Introduction	7
1.1. Metabolic syndrome and alterations of hepatic insulin clearance	7
1.2. Natriuretic peptides in obesity	8
1.3. Adipose tissue inflammation	10
1.4. Day-time-dependent regulation of human metabolism	13
1.5. Objectives	15
2. Results of selected original papers	16
2.1. Hepatic insulin clearance is closely related to metabolic syndrome components	16
2.2. Insulin up-regulates natriuretic peptide clearance receptor expression in the subcutaneous fat depot in obese subjects	25
2.3. Novel regulators of adipose tissue inflammation	40
2.4. Changes of dietary fat and carbohydrate content alter central and peripheral clock in humans	71
3. Discussion	99
3.1. Role of decreased insulin clearance in the pathophysiology of metabolic syndrome	99
3.2. Natriuretic peptides as a link between cardiovascular and metabolic functions	100
3.3. Nutrition-dependent mechanisms of adipose tissue inflammation	102
3.4. Circadian mechanisms in human metabolic responses to food intake	106
4. Summary	109
5. References	110
6. Acknowledgements	118
7. Declaration	119

# Abbreviations

ACOX3	Acyl-CoA oxidase 3
АМРК	5'-prime-AMP-activated protein kinase
ANP	Atrial natriuretic peptide
B2M	Beta-2-microglobulin
BMAL1 (ARNTL)	Aryl hydrocarbon receptor nuclear translocator-like
BMI	Body mass index
BNP	B-type natriuretic peptide
CCKAR	Cholecystokinin A receptor
CCN	Cyr61/CTGF/NOV protein family
CCR7	C-C chemokine receptor type 7
cGMP	Cyclic guanosine monophosphate
CID	Clinical investigation day
CLOCK	Clock circadian regulator
CNP	C-type natriuretic peptide
COX2	Cyclooxygenase 2
CPT1A	Carnitine palmitoyltransferase 1A
CREB1	cAMP responsive element binding protein 1
CRY	Cryptochrome circadian clock
EC	Hyperinsulinemic-euglycemic clamp
FASN	Fatty acid synthase
FXR	Farnesoid X receptor;
GAPDH	Glyceraldehyde-3-phosphate dehydrogenase
GIPR	Glucose-dependent insulinotropic polypeptide receptor
GLP1R	Glucagon-like peptide-1 receptor
GPR41 (FFAR3)	G protein-coupled receptor 41
GPR43 (FFAR2)	G protein-coupled receptor 43
HC	Hyperinsulinemic-hyperglycemic clamp

HFD	High fat diet
HIC	Hepatic insulin clearance
HPRT1	Hypoxanthine phosphoribosyltransferase 1
IDE	Insulin degrading enzyme
IDH3A	Isocitrate dehydrogenase 3 alpha
IL1B	Interleukin 1, beta
ISI	Insulin sensitivity index
ISR	Insulin secretion rate
LPS	Lipopolysaccharide
MeSyBePo	Metabolic Syndrome Berlin Potsdam study
MR-proANP	Midregional proANP
NAMPT	Nicotinamide phosphoribosyltransferase
NFKBIA	Nuclear factor of kappa light polypeptide gene enhancer in
	B-cells inhibitor, alpha
NOV	Nephroblastoma overexpressed protein
NP	Natriuretic peptide
NPR	Natriuretic peptide receptor
NR1D1 (RevErbα)	Nuclear receptor subfamily 1, group D, member 1
NTSR1	Neurotensin receptor 1
NUGAT	Nutrigenomic Analysis in Twins
OGTT	Oral glucose tolerance test
PBMC	Peripheral blood mononuclear cells
PER	Period circadian clock
PPAR	Peroxisome proliferator-activated receptor
PPIB	Peptidylprolyl isomerase B (cyclophilin B)
qRT-PCR	Quantitative real-time PCR
ROR	Retinoic acid-related orphan receptor
RPLP0	Ribosomal protein large protein 0

SAT	Subcutaneous adipose tissue
SCN	Suprachiasmatic nucleus
SIRT1	Sirtuin 1
SREBP-1	Sterol regulatory element binding transcription factor 1
SRF	Serum response factor
T2DM	Type 2 diabetes
TEF	Thyrotrophic embryonic factor
TGR5 (GPBAR1)	G protein-coupled bile acid receptor 1
VAT	Visceral adipose tissue
VIPR1	Vasoactive intestinal peptide receptor 1
VIPR2	Vasoactive intestinal peptide receptor 2
WISP1 (CCN4)	WNT-inducible signaling pathway protein-1
WNT	Wingless-type signaling pathway

## 1. Introduction

Obesity is an epidemic and still growing health problem of "Western lifestyle" countries including Germany [1]. Obesity is associated with numerous metabolic disturbances including non-alcoholic fatty liver disease, metabolic syndrome, type 2 diabetes (T2DM), as well as cardiovascular disease and cancer and therefore results in substantially increased all-cause mortality [2]. Genetic predisposition, sedentary lifestyle and hypercaloric diet are main factors leading to the progression of obesity and accompanying metabolic diseases [3].

Despite epidemic proportions worldwide, enormous health care costs and thousands of scientific studies addressing aetiology of metabolic disturbances, many important pathophysiological mechanisms of metabolic regulation and response to nutritional changes remain unclear. A better understanding of molecular mechanisms will provide a key to developing targeted strategies of prevention and treatment of metabolic diseases. The present work describes several new cardiovascular, inflammatory and circadian mechanisms contributing to the human metabolic regulation in health and disease.

#### 1.1. Metabolic syndrome and alterations of hepatic insulin clearance

"Insulin resistance" syndrome or "metabolic syndrome" represents a complex of metabolic and physiological disturbances such as dyslipidemia, insulin resistance, hyperinsulinemia, hyperglycemia, and high blood pressure and is associated with elevated risk of T2DM and cardiovascular diseases (**Table 1**) [4-6]. Moreover, some authors suggest to include microalbuminuria, hyperuricemia, inflammatory markers, abnormalities of hemostatic system [7], and elevated levels of liver enzymes [8] to the cluster of metabolic syndrome components. Reaven et al. [4] described the hyperinsulinemia as a predominant sign of metabolic syndrome developing as a compensative response to the insulin resistance. Two main processes, an increase of insulin secretion and a decrease of hepatic insulin clearance (HIC), contribute to the pathophysiology of hyperinsulinemia in the insulin-resistant state [9, 10].

#### Table 1. Criteria for clinical diagnosis of the metabolic syndrome [6]

Measure	Categorical cut points
Elevated waist circumference	Population- and country-specific definitions (≥94 cm in males; ≥80 cm in females for Europids)
Elevated triglycerides (drug treatment for elevated triglycerides is an alternate indicator)	≥150 mg/dL (1.7 mmol/L)
Reduced HDL-C (drug treatment for reduced HDL-C is an alternate indicator)	<40 mg/dL (1.0 mmol/L) in males; <50 mg/dL (1.3 mmol/L) in females
Elevated blood pressure (antihypertensive drug treatment in a patient with a history of hypertension is an alternate indicator)	Systolic ≥130 and/or diastolic ≥85 mm Hg
Elevated fasting glucose (drug treatment of elevated glucose is an alternate indicator)	≥100 mg/dL

Diminished HIC was described in insulin-resistant subjects [11], children with increased body weight [12], individuals with hypertension [10], elevated risk of T2DM [13] and non-alcoholic fatty liver disease [14]. We and others showed that genetic polymorphisms [15], hyperglycemia [16], and increased free fatty acids [17] may facilitate HIC dysregulation. Nevertheless, mechanisms contributing to this phenomenon are not entirely understood.

Surprisingly, relationships between HIC and components of the metabolic syndrome were investigated previously only in few studies [8, 11]. We examined systematically how HIC is associated with various components of metabolic syndrome and proved the hypothesis whether HIC predicts the risk of metabolic syndrome [18].

## 1.2. Natriuretic peptides in obesity

Numerous epidemiological studies clearly characterized the central obesity and metabolic syndrome as independent risk factors for cardiovascular disease [19] and heart failure [20]. Nevertheless, exact mechanisms underlying this phenomenon still need to be clarified.

Natriuretic peptides (NPs), i.e. atrial natriuretic peptide (ANP), brain natriuretic peptide (BNP) and C-type natriuretic peptide (CNP), are important regulators of the cardiovascular homeostasis and also demonstrate growth-regulating properties [21]. ANP and BNP are produced by the cardiomyocytes of cardiac atria and ventricles, respectively,

whereas CNP is secreted predominantly in the brain and additionally in chondrocytes, vascular endothelial cells and in other tissues [21, 22]. ANP and BNP directly regulate blood pressure and body fluid homeostasis [21, 22]. Three NP receptors are known – natriuretic peptide receptor A (NPRA), natriuretic peptide receptor B (NPRB), and natriuretic peptide receptor C (NPRC). NPRA and NPRB represent membrane-bound guanylyl cyclase receptors which activation leads to the intracellular increase of cyclic guanosine monophosphate (cGMP) and alteration of the activity of cGMP-dependent protein kinases and ion channels (Figure 1) [21, 22]. NPRA shows an affinity to ANP and to a lesser degree to BNP, while CNP is a ligand for NPRB. NPRC binds all three natriuretic peptides (ligand affinity ANP>BNP>CNP) [22, 23]. This receptor demonstrates no guanylyl cyclase activity but provides the receptor-mediated internalization and degradation and in this way regulates tissue concentration of NPs (Figure 1) [22, 23].



### Figure 1. Natriuretic peptide receptors and their ligands.

Natriuretic peptides are ligands for three receptors, NPRA, NPRB, and NPRC. NPRA and NPRB are characterized by the membrane-bound guanylyl cyclase activity and consist of an extracellular ligand binding domain, hydrophobic transmembrane region, and intracellular kinase homology, dimerization, and carboxyl-terminal guanylyl cyclase domains. NPRC has approximately 30% identity to NPRA and NPRB in the extracellular ligand-binding domain but contains only 37 intracellular amino acids [22].

Beside of their renal and cardiovascular actions, NPs have a range of metabolic functions including activation of lipolysis, lipid oxidation, and mitochondrial respiration [24]. These effects induce browning of white adipose tissue, increase muscular oxidative capacity, and are protective against diet-induced obesity and insulin resistance [24].

High blood levels of NPs are known to be cardiovascular risk markers [25]. In subjects with hypertension and particularly heart failure or myocardial ischemia, ANP and BNP rise dramatically because the organism tries to compensate corresponding dysfunction [21, 22]. In opposite, the NP decrease referred to as "natriuretic handicap" was found in obesity [26-28]. This is counterintuitive because in obesity characterized by salt retention and higher cardiac output, increased NP levels would be expected. The unexpected NP suppression in obesity may be explained by an increased expression of NPRC in adipose tissue which leads to the elevated NP clearance in obese subjects [28]. A decrease of cardiovascular protective hormones may increase a long-term risk of cardiovascular disease such as occurs for ANP in the metabolic syndrome [29].

Central obesity is usually characterized by the increased insulin levels resulted from insulin resistance [4]. In recently published observation in rodents, insulin is supposed to be a major regulator of the NPRs expression in the organism [30]. We elucidated this pathophysiological mechanism in humans investigating the NPR expression in the adipose tissue and their regulation by insulin [29].

## 1.3. Adipose tissue inflammation

Immune system plays an important role in the pathogenesis of obesity-associated diseases [31]. Indeed, the chronic low-grade systemic inflammation was described in obesity and T2DM which is characterized by the macrophage infiltration of adipose tissue and contributes to the development of insulin resistance [32, 33]. Interactions between adipocytes, macrophages and endothelial cells lead to the deterioration of the inflammation and to the elevated secretion of proinflammatory cytokines, chemokines, adipokines and angiogenic factors [32].

Macrophage infiltration results from activation of circulating monocytes, their transmigration into adipose tissue and differentiation into macrophages [31]. Two polarized subtypes of adipose tissue macrophages are described - classically activated "proinflammatory" M1 and alternatively activated "antiinflammatory" M2 [33] (Figure 2) which demonstrate differences in their phenotype, metabolism and morphology, and play various roles in the immune response [33, 34]. M1 cells are characterized by the IL-12<sup>high</sup>, IL-23<sup>high</sup>, IL-10<sup>low</sup> phenotype, produce proinflammatory cytokines, reactive oxygen and nitrogen intermediates, participate in polarized T helper type 1 responses, and contribute to the parasite and tumor resistance. M2 cells have various subtypes demonstrating the IL-12<sup>low</sup>, IL-23<sup>low</sup>, IL-10<sup>high</sup> phenotype, produce antiinflammatory cytokines, participate in polarized T helper type 2 reactions, promote tissue repair and remodelling, and have immunoregulatory



#### Figure 2. Macrophage infiltration into adipose tissue in obesity.

(A) In a lean state, most resident macrophages in adipose tissue represent M2 macrophages which promote insulin sensitivity particularly by IL-10 secretion. (B) In the obese state, large hypertrophic adipocytes secret MCP-1 to the circulation that recruits circulating monocytes to adipose tissue. Infiltrated monocytes differentiate into classically activated M1 macrophages secreting proinflammatory cytokines such as TNF $\alpha$ , IL-6, and MCP-1, which facilitate the low-grade inflammation in adipose tissue and a decrease of adiponectin. Secreted cytokines act as insulin resistance-inducing adipokines and contribute to the development of insulin resistance in skeletal muscle and liver. Figure adapted from [35].

functions [34]. M1 and M2 cells express different patterns of chemokine and cytokine receptors [36]. Interestingly, obesity shifts M1/M2 ratio in adipose tissue to M1 subtype [37] **(Figure 2)**. However, mechanisms of the low-grade inflammation are not fully understood.

In particular, numerous nutrition-associated factors such as food components, metabolites, and gastrointestinal neuropeptides and hormones may influence immune cell functions [38-41] and in this way contribute to the pathogenesis of low-grade inflammation [42]. In our recent study, we characterized in detail the expression of twelve receptors of such nutrition-associated factors in human blood monocytes and monocyte-derived macrophages [42].

A novel interesting player in the pathogenesis of the adipose tissue inflammation is a Wingless-type (WNT) signaling pathway contributing to the regulation of adipogenesis and macrophage infiltration in obese mice [43, 44]. WNT proteins are secreted glycoproteins with autocrine and paracrine action contributing to the regulation of cell proliferation and death, cell migration and embryonic development [45, 46]. One of the targets of the canonical WNT pathway, WNT-inducible signaling pathway protein-1 (WISP1, also known as CCN4), belongs to the Cyr61/CTGF/NOV (CCN) family of extracellular matrix proteins [47]. Several CCN family members, e.g. WISP2 and nephroblastoma overexpressed protein (NOV), contribute to the pathogenesis of obesity [43, 48-50], but nothing is known about the role of WISP1 in obesity. WISP1 expression was found in heart, pancreas, lung, kidney, small intestine, ovaries, spleen and brain. WISP1 regulates skeletal growth, bone repair [51], mesenchymal proliferation, osteoblastic and chondrogenic differentiation [52]. Anti-apoptotic effects of WISP1 through PI3K and Akt pathways were described in some tissues [53]. WISP1 is overexpressed in different types of cancer including invasive of cholangiocarcinoma [54]. Thus, WISP1 is an important regulator of apoptosis and autophagy in healthy state and in acute or chronic degenerative diseases [53]. Our research characterized WISP1 as a novel adipokine linking obesity to inflammation and insulin resistance in humans [55].

#### 1.4. Day-time-dependent regulation of human metabolism

Circadian clock described in most of living organisms synchronizes energy intake and expenditure with the day/night cycle and controls major components of energy homeostasis [56]. The master clock located in the suprachiasmatic nucleus (SCN) of the hypothalamus adjusts subordinate clocks in peripheral tissues and organs via nervous and humoral mechanisms [56, 57] (Figure 3).

Two interlocked feedback loops are major parts of the molecular clock – (1) the main loop enclosing genes PER and CRY which are up-regulated by transcription factors CLOCK and BMAL1 and down-regulated by PER and CRY proteins and (2) an additional loop including BMAL1 and CLOCK activators ROR $\alpha$ /ROR $\gamma$  and repressors REV-ERB $\alpha$ /REV-ERB $\beta$  [56]. This machinery orchestrates functions of numerous tissue-specific genes including clock-controlled transcription factors [56, 57]. A lot of components of carbohydrate and lipid homeostasis, detoxification pathways, and immune reactions (in total, 5-25% of the transcriptome and metabolome) are under the circadian control [58-60].

Both human studies in shift workers and animal models with genetic knockout of clock components elucidated the importance of circadian clocks in the regulation of metabolism [61-63]. Conversely, clock system is itself regulated by metabolic signals modulating circadian gene expression and behavior. Rodent studies showed that beside of light, food quantity and feeding time are dominant external stimuli entraining peripheral clocks [64, 65] **(Figure 3)**. In particular, a calorically dense high-fat diet (HFD) induces alterations of behavioral and molecular circadian rhythms in mice [60, 64, 66]. Many metabolic disturbances like obesity, T2DM, metabolic syndrome and cardiovascular disease are associated with alteration of clock oscillations [67-69]. In human adipose tissue, diurnal rhythms of gene expression are acutely changed by food intake or fasting [59]. As shown in mice, insulin represents one of major humoral signals contributing to the feeding-induced circadian entrainment in liver and adipose tissue [70]. However, little is known about the effect of food composition on circadian mechanisms in humans and its role in metabolic regulation.



#### Figure 3. Mammalian central and peripheral clocks.

Circadian clock in mammals includes master clock in SCN of hypothalamus and peripheral clock. SCN rhythms are entrained by light which is absorbed through the retina and is transmitted to the SCN. The master clock then adjusts rhythms of peripheral oscillators via humoral factors or autonomic innervation. As a result, many physiological processes including food absorption, hormone secretion, fat accumulation and inflammation exhibit circadian oscillations. Caloric restriction and feeding time can also entrain circadian rhythms affecting peripheral clocks or the central clock in the SCN. Figure adapted from [57].

## 1.5. Objectives

Main objectives of selected research work were:

**1)** to examine the relationship between hepatic insulin clearance (HIC) and different components of metabolic syndrome and to test the hypothesis that HIC may predict the risk of metabolic syndrome;

2) to investigate whether insulin may acutely regulate the expression of natriuretic peptide(NP) receptors in the adipose tissue and in this way affect NP levels;

**3)** to characterize the expression of receptors to nutrition-associated factors (nutrient components, neuropeptides involved in the control of gastrointestinal functions, and gastrointestinal hormones) in human peripheral blood monocytes and monocyte-derived macrophages and to elucidate their functional significance in the regulation of the adipose tissue inflammation;

**4)** to elucidate a role of CCN family member WISP1 as a novel adipokine related to insulin resistance and adipose tissue inflammation and to clarify its functions in human adipocytes and macrophages;

**5)** to study whether isocaloric changes of food composition may entrain central and peripheral clock in humans and in this way contribute to the metabolic and inflammatory regulation.

## 2. Results of selected original papers

## 2.1. Hepatic insulin clearance is closely related to metabolic syndrome components

## **Original paper 1**

**Pivovarova O**\*, Bernigau W\*, Bobbert T, Isken F, Möhlig M, Spranger J, Weickert MO, Osterhoff M, Pfeiffer AF, Rudovich N. Hepatic insulin clearance is closely related to metabolic syndrome components. *Diabetes Care*. 2013 Nov; 36(11):3779-85.

\* shared first authorship

http://dx.doi.org/10.2337/dc12-1203

Insulin clearance is decreased in T2DM but mechanisms of this effect are unknown [10, 12-14]. Individuals with metabolic syndrome demonstrate hyperinsulinemia and an increased T2DM risk. In our study, we examined how HIC is associated with various components of metabolic syndrome and proved the hypothesis whether HIC predict the risk of metabolic syndrome [18]. For this, we studied nondiabetic individuals from the Metabolic Syndrome Berlin Brandenburg (MeSyBePo) study (800 subjects at the baseline and 189 subjects from the MeSyBePo recall study). An oral glucose tolerance test (OGTT) was performed in all study subjects and insulin secretion (insulin secretion rate [ISR]) was assessed using the two-compartment model of C-peptide kinetics [71]. The Harmonizing Criteria of the Metabolic Syndrome were used for the discrimination of metabolic syndrome [6]. Two indices of HIC were calculated - HIC<sub>C-peptide</sub> (AUC<sub>C-peptide 0-120 min</sub>/AUC<sub>insulin 0-120 min</sub>) and HIC<sub>ISR</sub> (AUC<sub>ISR 0-120</sub> min/AUC<sub>insulin 0-120 min</sub>) [13] where AUC is an incremental area under the curve.

At baseline, both HIC indices were lower in subjects with metabolic syndrome (P < 0.001) [18]. We found inverse relationships of HIC indices with waist circumference, triglycerides, diastolic blood pressure, fasting glucose, and insulin secretion index assessed in OGTT [72], and positive HIC correlation with OGTT-derived insulin sensitivity index (Gutt ISI<sub>0,120</sub>) [73]. At the follow-up after 5.1 ± 0.9 years, 47 new cases of metabolic syndrome and 33 new cases of impaired glucose metabolism were detected. We also observed a trend towards an association of both HIC indices with elevated risk of metabolic syndrome (odds ratio 1.13 [95% CI 0.97–1.31], P = 0.12 and 1.38 [0.88–2.17], P = 0.16 for HIC<sub>C-peptide</sub> and

 $HIC_{ISR}$ , respectively) and impaired glucose metabolism (odds ratio 1.12 [0.92–1.36], P = 0.26 and 1.31 [0.74–2.33], P = 0.36 for  $HIC_{C-peptide}$  and  $HIC_{ISR}$ , respectively) [18].

We concluded that HIC is associated with various components of metabolic syndrome, markers of insulin sensitivity and insulin secretion, and risk of metabolic syndrome [18]. Thus, HIC decrease may be a novel pathophysiological mechanism of the metabolic syndrome.

# 2.2. Insulin up-regulates natriuretic peptide clearance receptor expression in the subcutaneous fat depot in obese subjects

#### Original paper 2

**Pivovarova O**, Gögebakan Ö, Klöting N, Ernst A, Weickert MO, Haddad I, Nikiforova VJ, Bergmann A, Kruse M, Seltmann A, Blüher M, Pfeiffer AFH, Rudovich. N. Insulin upregulates natriuretic peptide clearance receptor expression in the subcutaneous fat depot in obese subjects: a missing link between CVD risk and obesity? *J Clin Endocrinol Metab.* 2012; 97(5):E731-9.

http://dx.doi.org/10.1210/jc.2011-2839

Natriuretic peptide levels are decreased in obesity [26-28]. Central obesity is typically accompanied by a hyperinsulinemia induced by insulin resistance and resulting in a range of metabolic disturbances [4]. Here, we hypothesized that insulin may acutely regulate expression of NPRs in human adipose tissue [29]. To investigate this, we firstly measured mRNA levels of *NPRA*, *NPRB* and *NPRC* genes in paired samples of visceral (VAT) and subcutaneous (SAT) adipose tissue from 157 subjects (108 with T2DM) using quantitative real-time PCR (qRT-PCR). Expression of *NPRA* and *NPRC* was higher in VAT than in SAT (p<0.01). *NPRC* mRNA expression in VAT and SAT showed a strong correlation with fasting insulin levels (r=0.65, p=0.04X10<sup>-3</sup> and r=0.54, p=0.002, respectively). *NPRB* expression was lower in VAT than in SAT in subjects with T2DM and was lower compared with nondiabetic subjects [29].

Furthermore, the acute effect of insulin on *NPR* expression in SAT was studied in euglycemic-hyperinsulinemic and hyperglycemic-hyperinsulinemic clamp experiments in nondiabetic male subjects with moderate obesity (n=14) [29]. In the hyperinsulinemic-euglycemic clamp experiments, effects of high insulin concentrations in the presence of normal glucose concentration were studied, and in hyperinsulinemic-hyperglycemic clamp experiments, simultaneous effects of high insulin and high glucose concentrations were analyzed. *NPRC* mRNA expression was increased in both euglycemic- and hyperglycemic-hyperinsulinemic clamps (74.7%, P = 0.038; and 26.2%, P = 0.048, respectively). We additionally analyzed

plasma levels of MR-proANP, a stable N-terminal fragment of proANP [74]. In both clamp experiments, a significant reduction of MR-proANP by about 20% from basal values was observed. Similar results were received in the other cohort of the normotensive subjects with normal glucose tolerance underwent the hyperinsulinemic-euglycemic clamp (n=25) [29]. In this cohort, we observed correlations of fasting MR-proANP levels with age, diastolic blood pressure, and insulin sensitivity index (r = 0.539, P = 0.005; r = -0.396, P = 0.049; and r = 0.410, P = 0.042, respectively).

To address interactions between adipocytes and infiltrating macrophages in adipose tissue [75], we additionally conducted experiments in the culture of primary human macrophages and blood monocytes as macrophage precursor cells and examined the influence of insulin and glucose on the NPR expression. All three types of *NPR* were expressed in macrophages but only *NPRB* and *NPRC* expression was found in monocytes. Simultaneous insulin and glucose treatment increased *NPRC* expression in monocytes (70.2%, p=0.01), but not in mature macrophages [29].

We concluded that insulin can acutely increase NPRC expression in SAT independently of circulating glucose concentrations. Thus, an insulin-induced suppression of circulating NP via up-regulation of NPRC expression may be a novel link between hyperinsulinemia and obesity [29].

#### 2.3. Novel regulators of adipose tissue inflammation

Obesity, T2DM, and associated metabolic diseases are characterized by the low-grade systemic inflammation which involves interplay of nutrition and monocyte/macrophage functions [31, 35]. Monocytes play a pivotal role in immune functions and metabolic regulation [75, 76]. They are able to respond to nutrient-related hormonal stimuli such as free fatty acids [77] and present macrophage precursor cells. Therefore, human primary blood monocytes and monocyte-derived macrophages were used in following two studies as an exciting model for the investigation of molecular mechanisms of the low-grade inflammation in adipose tissue.

#### Original paper 3

**Pivovarova O**, Hornemann S, Weimer S, Lu Y, Murahovschi V, Zhuk S, Seltmann A, Malashicheva A, Kostareva A, Kruse M, Busjahn A, Rudovich N, Pfeiffer AFH<sup>-</sup> Regulation of nutrition-associated receptors in blood monocytes of normal weight and obese humans. *Peptides.* 2015 Mar;65:12-19.

http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.peptides.2014.11.009

In this study [42], we suggested that some nutrition-associated factors may influence immune cell functions and in this way contribute to the pathogenesis of metabolic diseases. We therefore measured the mRNA expression of twelve nutrition-associated receptors in peripheral blood mononuclear cells (PBMC), isolated monocytes and monocyte-derived macrophages using qRT-PCR. The mRNA expression of receptors for short chain fatty acids (*GPR41, GPR43*), bile acids (*TGR5*), incretins (*GIPR, GLP1R*), cholecystokinin (*CCKAR*), neuropeptides VIP and PACAP (*VIPR1, VIPR2*), and neurotensin (*NTSR1*) was detected in PBMC and monocytes, while *GPR41, GPR43*, *GIPR, TGR5*, and *VIPR1* were found in macrophages [42].

We also compared receptor expression patterns in two polarized subtypes of monocyte-derived macrophages, GM and M macrophages, which demonstrate characteristics similar to M1 and M2 adipose tissue macrophages, respectively [78-80]. We

found higher *GPR43* and lower *TGR5* and *VIPR1* expression in M macrophages compared with GM macrophages. During the *in vitro* differentiation, expression levels of all studied receptors decreased dramatically compared to the monocyte expression already at day 1 of differentiation in both macrophage subtypes [42]. After the lipopolysaccharide (LPS) treatment, we found an up-regulation of *GIPR*, *GPR41*, *GPR43*, and *VIPR1* in monocytes and/or macrophages [42]. In most experiments, these effects were observed already by the lowest LPS concentration employed (1 ng/ml).

Furthermore, we analysed receptor expression in monocytes of thirty non obese individuals with normal glucose tolerance. Receptor expression in monocytes correlated with a range of metabolic and inflammatory markers such as body fat content, fasting glucose, total cholesterol, leucocyte count, and serum IL6 levels (p<0.05) [42]. The dietary switch from the high-carbohydrate low-fat diet to the low-carbohydrate high-fat isocaloric diet induced the increase of *GPR43* and *VIPR1* expression in monocytes by 28% (p=0.030) and 12% (p=0.041), respectively. However, no significant differences of receptor expression between normal weight and moderately obese subjects were found (n=16) [42].

In conclusion, our study characterized for the first time expression patterns of nutrition-associated receptors in primary human monocytes and macrophages and elucidated possible links between metabolic responses and immune functions in pathogenesis of the adipose tissue inflammation.

#### **Original paper 4**

Murahovschi V\*, **Pivovarova O**\*, Ilkavets I, Dmitrieva RM, Döcke S, Keyhani-Nejad F, Gögebakan O, Osterhoff M, Kemper M, Hornemann S, Markova M, Klöting N, Stockmann M, Weickert MO, Lamounier-Zepter V, Neuhaus P, Konradi A, Dooley S, von Loeffelholz C, Blüher M, Pfeiffer AF, Rudovich N. WISP1 is a novel adipokine linked to inflammation in obesity. *Diabetes.* 2015 Mar;64(3):856-66.

\* shared first authorship

http://dx.doi.org/10.2337/db14-0444

WISP1, a target gene of the WNT signaling pathway, is a member of the CCN family of secreted extracellular matrix-associated proteins [47]. Other CCN family members are shown to be closely linked to adipogenesis [43, 48, 50], but no data existed about the role of WISP1/CCN4 in the pathogenesis of obesity and associated diseases. In our study, we validated WISP1 as a novel adipokine [55].

We found that *WISP1* mRNA expression and WISP1 protein secretion in the culture medium were up-regulated during the *ex vivo* differentiation of human adipocytes from mesenchymal stem cells [55]. Further, we investigated the *WISP1* mRNA expression in human paired SAT and VAT samples from lean and overweight subjects with normal glucose tolerance (n=75). *WISP1* was highly expressed in VAT and moderately expressed in SAT. We observed negative correlations of *WISP1* mRNA levels with insulin sensitivity and blood adiponectin levels and positive correlations with fasting insulin, macrophage infiltration in SAT and VAT and visceral fat content (p<0.05) [55].

In the macrophage culture, but not in adipocytes, we found that WISP1 induces the dose-dependent increase of IL6, TNFA, IL1B, and IL10 mRNA expression and secretion in the culture medium [55]. Furthermore, the WISP1 treatment (500 ng/ml for 24h) increased the expression of M1 markers *CCR7* and *COX2* and suppressed the expression of antiinflammatory M2 markers which suggests the modulation of the macrophage polarization towards proinflammatory M1 phenotype [55].

After the weight loss (at least 8% after 8 weeks of the hypocaloric diet), *WISP1* mRNA expression in SAT (n=49) decreased in whole cohort, and circulating WISP1 levels

were reduced only in female participants, but not in males [55]. In mice, *WISP1* expression was up-regulated in the epididymal fat tissue, liver and muscle after 6 weeks of HFD (n=7). In patients with nonalcoholic fatty liver disease, no associations between disease activity score, liver fat content, and hepatic *WISP1* mRNA expression were found (n=47) [55].

Insulin (100nM for 4 h) increased *WISP1* expression in human adipocytes *in vitro*. However, no acute insulin effect on *WISP1* expression in SAT were found in overweight subjects in hyperinsulinemic clamp experiments (n=14) [55].

Our data suggest that WISP1 may contribute to the link between obesity, inflammation and insulin resistance and could be a perspective molecular target for obesity treatment.

#### 2.4. Changes of dietary fat and carbohydrate content alter central and peripheral clock

#### in humans

#### Original paper 5

**Pivovarova O**\*, Jürchott K\*, Rudovich N\*, Hornemann S, Lu Y, Möckel S, Murahovschi V, Kessler K, Seltmann A-C, Maser-Gluth C, Mazuch J, Kruse M, Busjahn A, Kramer A, Pfeiffer AFH. Changes of dietary fat and carbohydrate content alter central and peripheral clock in humans. *J Clin Endocrinol Metab.* 2015 Jun;100(6):2291-302.

\* shared first authorship

http://dx.doi.org/10.1210/jc.2014-3868

The circadian clock coordinates numerous metabolic processes to adapt physiological responses to light-dark and feeding regimens and is itself regulated by metabolic cues. However, it is unknown whether alterations of food composition influence circadian rhythms in humans.

We examined whether an isocaloric change of the food composition affects central and peripheral circadian clock in humans [81]. For this, we performed detailed analysis of diurnal oscillations of salivary cortisol and of the gene expression in human blood monocytes as a minimally invasive method of monitoring human clock. Because monocyte samples were available only at three time points during the investigation day (at 8.00 am, 11.15 am, and 3.45 pm), we established the mathematical method of the prediction of the 24h diurnal rhythms based only on the three-point-sampling. We fitted data of all donors together to the sinus models, allowing the estimation of averaged values for mesor, amplitude and peak time [81]. Moreover, we additionally evaluated our method using bootstrapping and simulation approaches and the comparison with frequently sampled microarray data set [82]. Using the procedure of diurnal rhythm prediction by three-time-point data, we described diurnal oscillations of core clock genes and metabolic and inflammatory genes in monocytes of twenty-nine non obese healthy individuals before and after the switching from highcarbohydrate low-fat to low-carbohydrate high-fat isocaloric diet [81].

Salivary cortisol rhythm used for the assessment of the central clock function showed a phase delay and an amplitude increase one and six weeks after the dietary switch. The change of the food composition also affected diurnal oscillations of peripheral clock genes (*PER1, PER2, PER3* and *TEF*) and inflammatory genes (*CD14, CD180, NFKBIA*, and *IL1B*) in blood monocytes [81]. Particularly, we found that the mesor and amplitude of *PER1, PER2,* and *PER3* oscillations increase after the dietary switch without any shifts of acrophase. The dietary switch also affected the expression of non-oscillating fat oxidation genes *ACOX3* (acyl-CoA oxidase 3) and *IDH3A* (isocitrate dehydrogenase 3 alpha) and energy metabolism gene *SIRT1* [81]. Clock gene expression in monocytes, but not salivary cortisol levels, tightly correlated with blood lipid levels (total and LDL cholesterol, and triglycerides) and with expression of metabolic and inflammatory genes [81].

We concluded that isocaloric changes of the dietary fat and carbohydrate content modulate the function of the central and peripheral circadian clocks in humans [81].

#### 3. Discussion

# 3.1. Role of decreased insulin clearance in the pathophysiology of metabolic syndrome

Decreased HIC is found in T2DM, metabolic syndrome and associated diseases and can be considered as an early phenotypical marker of insulin metabolism disturbances [10, 12-14]. In our study [18], we found an association of two HIC indices derived in OGTT with different components of metabolic syndrome, insulin secretion and insulin sensitivity markers, and a trend towards possible association of HIC with an increased risk of metabolic syndrome. In obesity, a first step in the development of insulin resistance is obviously the disturbance of hepatic insulin metabolism [83]. In opposite, HIC increases upon the weight loss in both humans [83] and animals [84]. In our study, we found lower HIC in glucose tolerant subjects with metabolic syndrome compared with subjects without metabolic syndrome [18]. This points out that the alteration of insulin clearance may precede the manifestation of glucose metabolism disturbances. In our hyperinsulinemic-euglycemic clamp experiments published previously [15], we showed a strong correlation of the OGTT-derived HIC with metabolic insulin clearance. Therefore, HIC assessment may be useful for the early recognition of subjects with high risk of metabolic syndrome showing no other signs of impaired glucose metabolism.

Decreased HIC may enhance insulin resistance due to the long-term increase of blood insulin concentrations in fasting and postprandial state [17, 85, 86]. Our finding that insulin secretion negatively correlates with HIC is in accordance with previously published data [87, 88] and may be a physiological mechanism of the HIC regulation by insulin secretion. In metabolic syndrome, decreased HIC rather represents an additional element of insulin metabolism disturbance dependent on alterations of insulin secretion, but not the compensatory response to the decreased insulin secretion (e.g. diets with a high glycemic index or high consumption of soft drinks) [89]. Nevertheless, we cannot exclude that HIC is not one

of determinant components of metabolic syndrome and only cluster with metabolic syndrome [18].

Changes of insulin degradation in humans obviously have complex underlying mechanisms which are not elucidated in detail [85]. ~75% insulin is removed from blood during the first passage through the portal vein, therefore, liver thought to be the main organ contributing to the insulin clearance [85, 88]. The major enzyme responsible for insulin degradation is the insulin-degrading enzyme (IDE) [85]. Insulin clearance is a highly heritable trait [11], and genetic variations within IDE locus are associated with elevated T2DM risk and diminished HIC in subjects without diabetes [15]. We showed previously that hyperglycemia inhibits the insulin-induced activation of the IDE in HepG2 hepatoma cells [16] and this may by a mechanism of the decrease of IDE activity in T2DM [85].

The tight correlation of HIC with HDL cholesterol, a marker of liver fat metabolism, was found [18]. Kotronen et al. observed the negative HIC correlation with fat content and glucose production in liver of subjects with and without diabetes [14]. To summarize, decreased HIC is probably the earliest marker of hepatic insulin resistance and is directly linked to insulin effects on glucose and lipid metabolism in the liver. Thus, HIC decrease may be a novel mechanism of the metabolic syndrome pathophysiology and could be additionally applied for early identification of subjects with high risk of metabolic syndrome [18].

#### 3.2. Natriuretic peptides as a link between cardiovascular and metabolic functions

NPs play an important role in cardiovascular homeostasis and contribute to the regulation of metabolic functions [24]. Central obesity associated with insulin resistance is characterized by decreased circulating levels of NP or "natriuretic handicap" [26-28]. Our study demonstrated that insulin acutely increases expression of NPRC in human SAT independently of blood glucose levels [29]. Expression of NPR in fat depots was studied previously in animals, but not in humans [30]. In primates but not in rodents, the *NPRA* to *NPRC* expression ratio in adipose tissue affect the ANP stimulated lipolysis [22]. High-fat diet associated with hyperinsulinemia induces the increase of the expression of all three NPR

types in the white and brown adipose tissue of mice and rats [90, 91]. Obese subjects with hypertension exhibit elevated levels of *NPRC* expression in SAT as shown in the first human observation [28]. Oppositely, moderate weight loss in humans induces the decrease of the *NPRA* expression in SAT [92]. Furthermore, insulin-deficient mice showed the strong reduction of the *NPRC* expression [30]. In human VAT, *NPRA* and *NPRC* expression levels are higher than in SAT suggesting that VAT is the target organ for NP effects. Interestingly, inhibitory effect of ANP on the proliferation of visceral adipocytes *in vitro* was found [93]. Mice models with increased ANP half-life [23] or elevated levels of the other NPRA ligand, BNP [90], demonstrate a lean phenotype. Notably, ANP induces lipolysis in SAT via the pathway which is not directly affected by insulin coapplication [94]. Obviously, ANP acts as a physiological antagonist of insulin action in the adipose tissue [29].

The phenomenon of "natriuretic handicap" in obesity was hypothesized by Dessi-Fulgheri et al. [28] who observed the inverse relationship between ANP levels in circulation and elevated NPRC expression in adipose tissue of hypertensive obese patients. In subjects without manifest cardiovascular disease, the decline of cardioprotective hormones ANP and BNP in circulation may elevate a long-term risk of cardiovascular disease similarly to the metabolic syndrome and central obesity [19-21]. In our study, we found the strong correlation of the NPRC expression in VAT and SAT with fasting insulin levels, which was independent of other anthropometric parameters or glycemic control, pointing out that insulin may directly regulate NPRC expression in adipose tissue [29]. In our clamp experiments performed in obese subjects, an acute insulin infusion increased NPRC expression in SAT independent of glucose concentration which supports this hypothesis [29]. Nakatsuji et al. showed in vitro that insulin can increase NPRC expression due to the activation of the phosphatidylinositol phosphate-3 kinase pathway [30], and the same pathway is involved in the inhibition of adipocyte lipolysis. The NPRC up-regulation by insulin could accelerate the ANP removal from circulation which contributes to the opposed effects of ANP and insulin in the regulation of lipolysis [95]. In a like manner, the sodium-retaining actions of insulin counteracts with natriuretc effect of ANP in hyperinsulinemic state [94].

Our additional experiments in the culture of primary human monocytes and macrophages revealed that simultaneous insulin and glucose treatment increases the *NPRC* expression in monocytes, but not in mature macrophages [29]. Hence, the *NPRC* increase in SAT observed in our *in vivo* experiments arises most likely from adipocytes or adipocytemacrophage interactions but not from adipose tissue macrophages alone [29].

To conclude, acute insulin stimulation increases the *NPRC* expression in SAT and down-regulates MR-proANP levels in circulation independent of blood glucose concentrations. Therefore, circulating levels of NPs in obesity may be suppressed by insulin via increase of *NPRC* expression. Thus, our study revealed a novel direct link between hyperinsulinemia and cardiovascular components of the metabolic syndrome [29].

#### 3.3. Nutrition-dependent mechanisms of adipose tissue inflammation

Mechanisms of the low-grade inflammation in adipose tissue associated with several metabolic diseases are not fully understood. In our study [42], we hypothesized that some nutrition-associated factors may influence immune cell functions in humans.

We demonstrated the mRNA expression of receptors for short chain fatty acids, bile acids, incretins, cholecystokinin, neuropeptides VIP and PACAP, and neurotensin in PBMC and monocytes [42]. Moreover, we provided the first evidence that *GIPR, GPR41,* and *GPR43* mRNA are expressed in primary human macrophages. Thus, we extended the expression profiling of these receptors previously described in other types of human immune cells or rodent macrophages [96-98]. In humans, short chain fatty acid receptors *GPR41* and *GPR43* were shown to be expressed in PBMC, dendritic cells, lymphocytes, monocytes, and neutrophiles [99-101]. *GIPR* mRNA was described previously only in the human U937 monocyte cell line [102]. In opposite to literature data, we detected no *FXR* mRNA in any of studied cell types [103, 104].

Interestingly, during the macrophage differentiation, the mRNA expression of all studied receptors was dramatically down-regulated and was very low in mature

macrophages [42]. This may point to a more important role of these receptors in circulating monocytes rather than in mature cells.

To mimic the systemic inflammation state, we also studied receptor expression in monocytes and macrophages after the 24h LPS treatment [42]. Bacterial endotoxin LPS is an effective activator of an immune response, macrophage migration and maturation *in vitro* and *in vivo* [105, 106]. In human serum, bacterial endotoxin activity is associated with the components of the metabolic syndrome - dyslipidemia, insulin resistance, obesity, and chronic inflammation [107]. An increase of plasma endotoxin concentration was recently showed in the postprandial state in humans [108].

In our study, the LPS treatment in monocytes and macrophages induced an increase of *GIPR*, *GPR41*, *GPR43*, and *VIPR1* expression observed mainly already by the lowest LPS concentration employed [42]. Therefore, a potential physiological role of these receptors in monocytes and in tissue resident macrophages during systemic inflammation can be assumed. Particularly, the up-regulation of *GPR41* and *GPR43* by LPS may enhance the antiinflammatory effects of short chain fatty acids [99] in the postprandial state, representing an unknown compensatory self-regulating mechanism.

Furthermore, we observed a range of relationships of receptor expression in monocytes with metabolic and inflammatory markers. In particular, the *GPR43* expression was associated with body fat content and serum IL6 level [42]. GPR43 is activated by short-chain fatty acids which are produced by microbial fermentation of dietary fiber in the gut. GPR43 is involved in the regulation of host energy homeostasis in the gastrointestinal tract and adipose tissues [109] and in the regulation of inflammatory reactions by short chain fatty acids [99, 110]. In our study, we provided the evidence that the isocaloric change of food composition can change the *GPR43* expression in blood monocytes and in this way may affect the inflammatory reactions [42].

We also found the correlation of the *VIPR1* expression with fasting glucose, total and LDL cholesterol and an increase of *VIPR1* mRNA levels after the switch to the isocaloric HFD [42]. VIPR1 agonists showed antihyperglycemic, antioxidant and antiinflammatory

effects in streptozotocin-induced diabetic mice [111] and prevented elevations in body weight, plasma glucose, cholesterol and triglycerides in the model of HFD-induced obesity [112]. Interestingly, *VIPR1* expression in monocytes was increased 6h and 24 h after the LPS injection in humans [113]. Therefore, the dietary-induced *VIPR1* increase found in our study could be associated with low-grade endotoxemia induced by the consumption of high-fat meals [108].

In conclusion, our data suggest that nutrition-associated receptors and corresponding signaling pathways may play an important role in the regulation of low-grade systemic inflammation [42]. Further experiments are needed to elucidate the functional significance of these receptors in monocytes and macrophages in humans and their contribution to the pathophysiology of metabolic diseases.

In the other study [55], we characterized for the first time WISP1, a CCN family member, as a novel adipokine which may be involved in the regulation of adipose tissue inflammation via the stimulation of cytokine response in macrophages.

We found that *WISP1* mRNA expression and WISP1 protein secretion are upregulated during the human adipocyte differentiation [55]. In opposite to WISP2, another CCN family member [49], *WISP1* expression in VAT is higher than in SAT. Based on the found *WISP1* correlations with insulin sensitivity, adiponectin levels and visceral fat content, WISP1 could be a used as a marker of insulin resistance and visceral fat accumulation [55]. Additionally, a positive correlation of *WISP1* expression with macrophage number in both SAT and VAT was observed [55].

Moreover, WISP1 treatment induced a dose-dependent increase of proinflammatory cytokine production in human differentiated macrophages, but not in in adipocytes [55]. Interestingly, macrophage polarization was shifted by WISP1 stimulation towards proinflammatory M1 phenotype [55]. In murine RAW 264.7 macrophages, WISP1 induced a dose-dependent increase of the mRNA expression of extracellular matrix degrading enzyme [114]. We hypothesize that WISP1 secreted by adipocytes may hereby regulate function and

migration of macrophages in adipose tissue. In consideration of the association with insulin sensitivity, WISP1 may be characterized as an adipokine involved in the control of macrophage function [55].

After the weight loss, *WISP1* mRNA expression in SAT and circulating WISP1 levels were reduced in female subjects [55]. Hepatic *WISP1* expression was not up-regulated in the subjects with nonalcoholic fatty liver disease [55]. Furthermore, no correlation links between hepatic *WISP1* expression and biochemical and anthropometrical obesity markers were found pointing out that WISP1 apparently does not contribute to the fat accumulation in liver [55]. Obviously, alterations of circulating WISP1 levels induced by the weight loss originate from adipose tissue rather than from the liver or other organs. Interestingly, an association of NOV, another CCN family member, with obesity was described, and its plasma levels were reduced by the weight loss after the bariatric surgery [48]. The weight loss induced decrease of CCN proteins in circulation may be explained by down-regulation of the WNT signalling pathway in muscle and adipose tissue. Further, WISP1 up-regulation is associated with different cancer types [115]. Central obesity and metabolic syndrome are independent risk factors for cancer [20], and therefore WISP1 could be also used as a marker of cancer risk in obesity, but this speculation needs further investigation.

Insulin controls numerous aspects of adipocyte differentiation and function [116]. Experiments in murine preadipocytes showed that insulin and WNT signalling pathways can interact at multiple levels [117]. The PI3K/Akt pathway mediates both antiapoptotic and proliferative WISP1 effects [53], therefore we hypothesized that WISP1 affects insulin pathway. However, we did not found WISP1 effects on the insulin signaling *in vitro*; conversely, activation of insulin signalling augmented *WISP1* expression in human adipocytes [55]. Nevertheless, *in vivo*, *WISP1* expression in SAT was not affected by short hyperinsulinemia during clamp experiments [55]. Possibly, chronic insulin exposure is needed to induce significant changes of the WISP1 expression *in vivo*.

To conclude, our study characterized WISP1 as a novel adipokine with high expression in VAT from obese humans which is associated with insulin resistance and

adipose tissue inflammation. WISP1 expression in adipose tissue and circulating WISP1 levels are regulated by weight changes. We therefore suggest that WISP1 represents a novel link between inflammation and obesity and could be a perspective molecular target for obesity treatment [55].

#### 3.4. Circadian mechanisms in human metabolic responses to food intake

Effects of food and feeding regimens on circadian clock are intensively studied in rodents, but not in humans. In our study [81], we performed analysis of diurnal oscillations of salivary cortisol and of the gene expression in blood monocytes and their response to the change of food composition in humans.

For this, we used the procedure of diurnal rhythm prediction by three-time-point data [81] similarly to approaches described in recently published human chronobiological studies [63, 118]. Bootstrapping and simulation approaches used for additional evaluation of our method confirmed that the procedure allows analysing rhythmic parameters of clock oscillations with a reasonable accuracy and a good amplitude-to-noise ratio. Our method can be used for studying human circadian clock in outpatient departments and other conditions when the 24h frequent blood sampling is technically not feasible.

Using this method we showed for the first time that the alteration of the dietary fat and carbohydrate content affects central and peripheral circadian clock in humans [81]. In animals, circadian rhythms of clock genes and metabolic genes and eating behaviour are showed to be changed upon the feeding with a hypercaloric HFD [60, 64, 66, 119]. Notably, important clock components, genes *Period* and *TEF*, were affected by dietary switch in our study which confirms their implication in the metabolic regulation described previously in mice [120, 121]. Per2-/- mice developed significant obesity on a hypercaloric HFD [62]. In human adipose tissue, *Period* expression levels correlate with waist circumference, blood cholesterol levels [122], expression of metabolic genes and cytokines [59], and this is in agreement with our findings in human monocytes.

In our study, we also demonstrated diurnal oscillations of key fat metabolism genes in human monocytes. In the afternoon, the expression of fatty acid synthase (*FASN*), the key enzyme of fatty acid biosynthesis, was up-regulated and the expression of carnitine palmitoyl transferase 1 (*CPT1A*), the rate limiting enzyme of mitochondrial fat oxidation, was decreased [81]. Obviously, these changes of gene expression reflect diurnal variations of the fat oxidation and fat synthesis previously characterized in rodents and probably also existing in humans [123]. Other components of fat metabolism, e.g. intestinal lipid transport, *de novo* lipid synthesis and adipokine secretion, are also regulated by circadian clock [124-126]. Moreover, expression levels of non-oscillating fat metabolism genes were also altered by the dietary switch. We found down-regulation of the *ACOX3* expression and up-regulation of *IDH3A* expression involved in peroxisomal and mitochondrial fatty acid oxidation, respectively. Numerous connections of clock genes with fat oxidation genes *IDH3A* and *CPT1A* were additionally confirmed in our network analysis.

Further, in human monocytes, we observed diurnal variations of genes involved in the LPS-triggered response (*CD14, CD180, NFKBIA*, and *IL1B*) which were showed previously in murine macrophages [58]. Both immune cell number and function including cytokine expression, phagocytosis and lytic activity, are under the clock control [58, 127] and are affected by circadian disruption [128]. Indeed, we observed remarkable relationships of clock genes with cytokines in the correlation analysis. Moreover, we showed that the change of the food composition alters diurnal oscillations of inflammatory genes in monocytes [81]. Even in healthy subjects, fatty meal consumption is known to induce the postprandial low-grade inflammatory response [108]. This can lead to the dysregulation of peripheral circadian rhythms, because systemic inflammation can reset the peripheral circadian clock [129, 130]. However, whether dietary switch to HFD firstly affect clock functions and in this way indirectly change metabolic and inflammatory pathways in monocytes, or vice versa, is not clarified.

Murine metabolome and transcriptome studies demonstrated that the HFD consumption lead to the profound reorganisation of metabolic pathways including the disruption of normal circadian cycles and genesis of *de novo* oscillating transcripts [60]. This reprogramming is

mediated by the impairment of CLOCK:BMAL1 chromatin recruitment and cyclic activation of surrogate pathways via transcription factors PPARγ, SREBP-1, CREB1, and SRF [60]. Changes of the activity of NAMPT/SIRT1 pathway, PPARα/PPARγ [131, 132], AMPK, and redox state [133-135] are also involved in disruption circadian rhythmicity by HFD.

In conclusion, we demonstrated that the dietary fat and carbohydrate content alters diurnal rhythms of central and peripheral clock and inflammatory genes in humans. Our data confirm the tight relationship between molecular clock and metabolic and inflammatory pathways involved in adaptation of energy metabolism to changes of food composition [81]. Further studies are needed to investigate exact mechanisms of the effects of food composition and the role of clock genes in metabolic and immune responses to nutritional signals in humans.

## 4. Summary

Many important pathophysiological aspects of metabolic disturbances remain poorly understood. The present work elucidated following mechanisms of metabolic regulation in humans:

**1)** Hepatic insulin clearance is associated with several components of metabolic syndrome and markers of insulin secretion and insulin sensitivity. Decreased insulin clearance may be a novel mechanism of the metabolic syndrome pathophysiology and could be additionally applied for early identification of subjects with high risk of metabolic syndrome.

2) Insulin increases expression of natriuretic peptide clearance receptor (NPRC) in subcutaneous adipose tissue and decreases circulating levels of MR-proANP independently of circulating glucose concentrations. Thus, insulin may reduce natriuretic peptide levels in circulation via up-regulation of NPRC expression providing a new link between hyperinsulinemia and obesity.

**3)** Novel mechanisms contributing to the progression of the adipose tissue inflammation were characterized. Firstly, human monocytes and macrophages were found to express a panel of nutrition-associated receptors suggesting that an activation of corresponding signaling may regulate the low-grade inflammation in adipose tissue. Secondly, WISP1 was validated as a novel human adipokine which is released by adipocytes and stimulates cytokine responses in macrophages.

**4)** Dietary fat and carbohydrate content alters diurnal rhythms of central and peripheral clock in humans. The tight crosstalk between clock genes and metabolic and inflammatory pathways demonstrated for the first time the important role of molecular clock in metabolic adaptations to food composition changes in humans.

# 5. References

- 1. Obesity: preventing and managing the global epidemic. Report of a WHO consultation. *World Health Organization technical report series* 2000, 894:i-xii, 1-253.
- 2. Corey KE, Kaplan LM: Obesity and liver disease: the epidemic of the twenty-first century. *Clinics in liver disease* 2014, 18(1):1-18.
- 3. Haslam DW, James WP: Obesity. *Lancet* 2005, 366(9492):1197-1209.
- 4. Reaven GM: Role of Insulin Resistance in Human-Disease. *Diabetes* 1988, 37(12):1595-1607.
- 5. Haffner SM, Valdez RA, Hazuda HP, Mitchell BD, Morales PA, Stern MP: Prospective Analysis of the Insulin-Resistance Syndrome (Syndrome-X). *Diabetes* 1992, 41(6):715-722.
- 6. Alberti KGMM, Eckel RH, Grundy SM, Zimmet PZ, Cleeman JI, Donato KA, Fruchart JC, James WPT, Loria CM, Smith SC: Harmonizing the Metabolic Syndrome A Joint Interim Statement of the International Diabetes Federation Task Force on Epidemiology and Prevention; National Heart, Lung, and Blood Institute; American Heart Association; World Heart Federation; International Atherosclerosis Society; and International Association for the Study of Obesity. *Circulation* 2009, 120(16):1640-1645.
- 7. Meigs JB: Invited commentary: insulin resistance syndrome? Syndrome X? Multiple metabolic syndrome? A syndrome at all? Factor analysis reveals patterns in the fabric of correlated metabolic risk factors. *Am J Epidemiol* 2000, 152(10):908-911; discussion 912.
- 8. Bonnet F, Ducluzeau PH, Gastaldelli A, Laville M, Anderwald CH, Konrad T, Mari A, Balkau B, Group RS: Liver enzymes are associated with hepatic insulin resistance, insulin secretion, and glucagon concentration in healthy men and women. *Diabetes* 2011, 60(6):1660-1667.
- 9. Mittelman SD, Van Citters GW, Kim SP, Davis DA, Dea MK, Hamilton-Wessler M, Bergman RN: Longitudinal compensation for fat-induced insulin resistance includes reduced insulin clearance and enhanced beta-cell response. *Diabetes* 2000, 49(12):2116-2125.
- 10. Ferrannini E, Balkau B: Insulin: in search of a syndrome. *Diabet Med* 2002, 19(9):724-729.
- 11. Goodarzi MO, Cui J, Chen YD, Hsueh WA, Guo X, Rotter JI: Fasting insulin reflects heterogeneous physiological processes: role of insulin clearance. *American journal of physiology Endocrinology and metabolism* 2011, 301(2):E402-408.
- 12. Arslanian SA, Saad R, Lewy V, Danadian K, Janosky J: Hyperinsulinemia in africanamerican children: decreased insulin clearance and increased insulin secretion and its relationship to insulin sensitivity. *Diabetes* 2002, 51(10):3014-3019.
- 13. Rudovich NN, Rochlitz HJ, Pfeiffer AF: Reduced hepatic insulin extraction in response to gastric inhibitory polypeptide compensates for reduced insulin secretion in normal-weight and normal glucose tolerant first-degree relatives of type 2 diabetic patients. *Diabetes* 2004, 53(9):2359-2365.
- 14. Kotronen A, Juurinen L, Tiikkainen M, Vehkavaara S, Yki-Jarvinen H: Increased liver fat, impaired insulin clearance, and hepatic and adipose tissue insulin resistance in type 2 diabetes. *Gastroenterology* 2008, 135(1):122-130.
- 15. Rudovich N, Pivovarova O, Fisher E, Fischer-Rosinsky A, Spranger J, Mohlig M, Schulze MB, Boeing H, Pfeiffer AF: Polymorphisms within insulin-degrading enzyme (IDE) gene determine insulin metabolism and risk of type 2 diabetes. *J Mol Med (Berl)* 2009, 87(11):1145-1151.
- 16. Pivovarova O, Gogebakan O, Pfeiffer AF, Rudovich N: Glucose inhibits the insulininduced activation of the insulin-degrading enzyme in HepG2 cells. *Diabetologia* 2009, 52(8):1656-1664.
- 17. Bergman RN: Non-esterified fatty acids and the liver: why is insulin secreted into the portal vein? *Diabetologia* 2000, 43(7):946-952.

- 18. Pivovarova O, Bernigau W, Bobbert T, Isken F, Mohlig M, Spranger J, Weickert MO, Osterhoff M, Pfeiffer AFH, Rudovich N: Hepatic Insulin Clearance Is Closely Related to Metabolic Syndrome Components. *Diabetes care* 2013, 36(11):3779-3785.
- 19. Gami AS, Witt BJ, Howard DE, Erwin PJ, Gami LA, Somers VK, Montori VM: Metabolic syndrome and risk of incident cardiovascular events and death: a systematic review and meta-analysis of longitudinal studies. *Journal of the American College of Cardiology* 2007, 49(4):403-414.
- 20. Kenchaiah S, Gaziano JM, Vasan RS: Impact of obesity on the risk of heart failure and survival after the onset of heart failure. *The Medical clinics of North America* 2004, 88(5):1273-1294.
- 21. McGrath MF, de Bold ML, de Bold AJ: The endocrine function of the heart. *Trends in endocrinology and metabolism: TEM* 2005, 16(10):469-477.
- 22. Potter LR, Abbey-Hosch S, Dickey DM: Natriuretic peptides, their receptors, and cyclic guanosine monophosphate-dependent signaling functions. *Endocrine reviews* 2006, 27(1):47-72.
- 23. Matsukawa N, Grzesik WJ, Takahashi N, Pandey KN, Pang S, Yamauchi M, Smithies O: The natriuretic peptide clearance receptor locally modulates the physiological effects of the natriuretic peptide system. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America* 1999, 96(13):7403-7408.
- 24. Schlueter N, de Sterke A, Willmes DM, Spranger J, Jordan J, Birkenfeld AL: Metabolic actions of natriuretic peptides and therapeutic potential in the metabolic syndrome. *Pharmacology & therapeutics* 2014, 144(1):12-27.
- 25. Ruskoaho H: Cardiac hormones as diagnostic tools in heart failure. *Endocrine reviews* 2003, 24(3):341-356.
- 26. Sarzani R, Salvi F, Dessi-Fulgheri P, Rappelli A: Renin-angiotensin system, natriuretic peptides, obesity, metabolic syndrome, and hypertension: an integrated view in humans. *J Hypertens* 2008, 26(5):831-843.
- 27. Wang TJ, Larson MG, Levy D, Benjamin EJ, Leip EP, Wilson PW, Vasan RS: Impact of obesity on plasma natriuretic peptide levels. *Circulation* 2004, 109(5):594-600.
- 28. Dessi-Fulgheri P, Sarzani R, Tamburrini P, Moraca A, Espinosa E, Cola G, Giantomassi L, Rappelli A: Plasma atrial natriuretic peptide and natriuretic peptide receptor gene expression in adipose tissue of normotensive and hypertensive obese patients. *J Hypertens* 1997, 15(12):1695-1699.
- 29. Pivovarova O, Gogebakan O, Kloting N, Sparwasser A, Weickert MO, Haddad I, Nikiforova VJ, Bergmann A, Kruse M, Seltmann AC *et al*: Insulin up-regulates natriuretic peptide clearance receptor expression in the subcutaneous fat depot in obese subjects: a missing link between CVD risk and obesity? *The Journal of clinical endocrinology and metabolism* 2012, 97(5):E731-739.
- 30. Nakatsuji H, Maeda N, Hibuse T, Hiuge A, Hirata A, Kuroda Y, Kishida K, Kihara S, Funahashi T, Shimomura I: Reciprocal regulation of natriuretic peptide receptors by insulin in adipose cells. *Biochemical and biophysical research communications* 2010, 392(1):100-105.
- 31. Hotamisligil GS: Inflammation and metabolic disorders. *Nature* 2006, 444(7121):860-867.
- 32. Cancello R, Clement K: Is obesity an inflammatory illness? Role of low-grade inflammation and macrophage infiltration in human white adipose tissue. *BJOG : an international journal of obstetrics and gynaecology* 2006, 113(10):1141-1147.
- 33. Olefsky JM, Glass CK: Macrophages, inflammation, and insulin resistance. *Annual review of physiology* 2010, 72:219-246.
- 34. Mantovani A, Sica A, Locati M: New vistas on macrophage differentiation and activation. *European journal of immunology* 2007, 37(1):14-16.
- 35. Tateya S, Kim F, Tamori Y: Recent advances in obesity-induced inflammation and insulin resistance. *Frontiers in endocrinology* 2013, 4:93.
- 36. Mantovani A, Sica A, Sozzani S, Allavena P, Vecchi A, Locati M: The chemokine system in diverse forms of macrophage activation and polarization. *Trends in immunology* 2004, 25(12):677-686.

- 37. Lumeng CN, DelProposto JB, Westcott DJ, Saltiel AR: Phenotypic switching of adipose tissue macrophages with obesity is generated by spatiotemporal differences in macrophage subtypes. *Diabetes* 2008, 57(12):3239-3246.
- 38. Cox MA, Jackson J, Stanton M, Rojas-Triana A, Bober L, Laverty M, Yang XX, Zhu F, Liu JJ, Wang SK *et al*: Short-chain fatty acids act as antiinflammatory mediators by regulating prostaglandin E-2 and cytokines. *World J Gastroentero* 2009, 15(44):5549-5557.
- 39. Sacerdote P, Ruff MR, Pert CB: Cholecystokinin and the immune system: receptormediated chemotaxis of human and rat monocytes. *Peptides* 1988, 9 Suppl 1:29-34.
- 40. Timper K, Grisouard J, Sauter NS, Herzog-Radimerski T, Dembinski K, Peterli R, Frey DM, Zulewski H, Keller U, Muller B *et al*: Glucose-dependent insulinotropic polypeptide induces cytokine expression, lipolysis, and insulin resistance in human adipocytes. *American journal of physiology Endocrinology and metabolism* 2013, 304(1):E1-13.
- 41. Gonzalez-Rey E, Varela N, Chorny A, Delgado M: Therapeutical approaches of vasoactive intestinal peptide as a pleiotropic immunomodulator. *Current pharmaceutical design* 2007, 13(11):1113-1139.
- 42. Pivovarova O, Hornemann S, Weimer S, Lu Y, Murahovschi V, Zhuk S, Seltmann AC, Malashicheva A, Kostareva A, Kruse M *et al*: Regulation of nutrition-associated receptors in blood monocytes of normal weight and obese humans. *Peptides* 2015, 65:12-19.
- 43. Gustafson B, Hammarstedt A, Hedjazifar S, Smith U: Restricted adipogenesis in hypertrophic obesity: the role of WISP2, WNT, and BMP4. *Diabetes* 2013, 62(9):2997-3004.
- 44. Gauger KJ, Bassa LM, Henchey EM, Wyman J, Bentley B, Brown M, Shimono A, Schneider SS: Mice deficient in sfrp1 exhibit increased adiposity, dysregulated glucose metabolism, and enhanced macrophage infiltration. *PloS one* 2013, 8(12):e78320.
- 45. Logan CY, Nusse R: The Wnt signaling pathway in development and disease. *Annual review of cell and developmental biology* 2004, 20:781-810.
- 46. Gordon MD, Nusse R: Wnt signaling: multiple pathways, multiple receptors, and multiple transcription factors. *The Journal of biological chemistry* 2006, 281(32):22429-22433.
- 47. Katoh M: WNT signaling pathway and stem cell signaling network. *Clin Cancer Res* 2007, 13(14):4042-4045.
- 48. Pakradouni J, Le Goff W, Calmel C, Antoine B, Villard E, Frisdal E, Abifadel M, Tordjman J, Poitou C, Bonnefont-Rousselot D *et al*: Plasma NOV/CCN3 levels are closely associated with obesity in patients with metabolic disorders. *PloS one* 2013, 8(6):e66788.
- 49. Hammarstedt A, Hedjazifar S, Jenndahl L, Gogg S, Grunberg J, Gustafson B, Klimcakova E, Stich V, Langin D, Laakso M *et al*: WISP2 regulates preadipocyte commitment and PPARgamma activation by BMP4. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America* 2013, 110(7):2563-2568.
- 50. Christodoulides C, Lagathu C, Sethi JK, Vidal-Puig A: Adipogenesis and WNT signalling. *Trends in endocrinology and metabolism: TEM* 2009, 20(1):16-24.
- 51. Yanagita T, Kubota S, Kawaki H, Kawata K, Kondo S, Takano-Yamamoto T, Tanaka S, Takigawa M: Expression and physiological role of CCN4/Wnt-induced secreted protein 1 mRNA splicing variants in chondrocytes. *The FEBS journal* 2007, 274(7):1655-1665.
- 52. French DM, Kaul RJ, D'Souza AL, Crowley CW, Bao M, Frantz GD, Filvaroff EH, Desnoyers L: WISP-1 is an osteoblastic regulator expressed during skeletal development and fracture repair. *The American journal of pathology* 2004, 165(3):855-867.
- 53. Maiese K, Chong ZZ, Shang YC, Wang S: Targeting disease through novel pathways of apoptosis and autophagy. *Expert opinion on therapeutic targets* 2012, 16(12):1203-1214.

- 54. Tanaka S, Sugimachi K, Kameyama T, Maehara S, Shirabe K, Shimada M, Wands JR, Maehara Y: Human WISP1v, a member of the CCN family, is associated with invasive cholangiocarcinoma. *Hepatology* 2003, 37(5):1122-1129.
- 55. Murahovschi V, Pivovarova O, Ilkavets I, Dmitrieva RM, Docke S, Keyhani-Nejad F, Gogebakan O, Osterhoff M, Kemper M, Hornemann S *et al*: WISP1 Is a Novel Adipokine Linked to Inflammation in Obesity. *Diabetes* 2015, 64(3):856-866.
- 56. Asher G, Sassone-Corsi P: Time for food: the intimate interplay between nutrition, metabolism, and the circadian clock. *Cell* 2015, 161(1):84-92.
- 57. Froy O: Metabolism and circadian rhythms--implications for obesity. *Endocrine reviews* 2010, 31(1):1-24.
- 58. Keller M, Mazuch J, Abraham U, Eom GD, Herzog ED, Volk HD, Kramer A, Maier B: A circadian clock in macrophages controls inflammatory immune responses. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America* 2009, 106(50):21407-21412.
- 59. Loboda A, Kraft WK, Fine B, Joseph J, Nebozhyn M, Zhang C, He Y, Yang X, Wright C, Morris M *et al*: Diurnal variation of the human adipose transcriptome and the link to metabolic disease. *BMC medical genomics* 2009, 2:7.
- 60. Eckel-Mahan KL, Patel VR, de Mateo S, Orozco-Solis R, Ceglia NJ, Sahar S, Dilag-Penilla SA, Dyar KA, Baldi P, Sassone-Corsi P: Reprogramming of the circadian clock by nutritional challenge. *Cell* 2013, 155(7):1464-1478.
- 61. Turek FW, Joshu C, Kohsaka A, Lin E, Ivanova G, McDearmon E, Laposky A, Losee-Olson S, Easton A, Jensen DR *et al*: Obesity and metabolic syndrome in circadian Clock mutant mice. *Science* 2005, 308(5724):1043-1045.
- 62. Yang S, Liu A, Weidenhammer A, Cooksey RC, McClain D, Kim MK, Aguilera G, Abel ED, Chung JH: The role of mPer2 clock gene in glucocorticoid and feeding rhythms. *Endocrinology* 2009, 150(5):2153-2160.
- 63. Akashi M, Soma H, Yamamoto T, Tsugitomi A, Yamashita S, Nishida E, Yasuda A, Liao JK, Node K: Noninvasive method for assessing the human circadian clock using hair follicle cells. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America* 2010, 107(35):15643-15648.
- 64. Hatori M, Vollmers C, Zarrinpar A, DiTacchio L, Bushong EA, Gill S, Leblanc M, Chaix A, Joens M, Fitzpatrick JA *et al*: Time-restricted feeding without reducing caloric intake prevents metabolic diseases in mice fed a high-fat diet. *Cell metabolism* 2012, 15(6):848-860.
- 65. Damiola F, Le Minh N, Preitner N, Kornmann B, Fleury-Olela F, Schibler U: Restricted feeding uncouples circadian oscillators in peripheral tissues from the central pacemaker in the suprachiasmatic nucleus. *Genes & development* 2000, 14(23):2950-2961.
- 66. Kohsaka A, Laposky AD, Ramsey KM, Estrada C, Joshu C, Kobayashi Y, Turek FW, Bass J: High-fat diet disrupts behavioral and molecular circadian rhythms in mice. *Cell metabolism* 2007, 6(5):414-421.
- 67. Maury E, Ramsey KM, Bass J: Circadian rhythms and metabolic syndrome: from experimental genetics to human disease. *Circulation research* 2010, 106(3):447-462.
- 68. Ando H, Takamura T, Matsuzawa-Nagata N, Shima KR, Eto T, Misu H, Shiramoto M, Tsuru T, Irie S, Fujimura A *et al*: Clock gene expression in peripheral leucocytes of patients with type 2 diabetes. *Diabetologia* 2009, 52(2):329-335.
- 69. Laposky AD, Bradley MA, Williams DL, Bass J, Turek FW: Sleep-wake regulation is altered in leptin-resistant (db/db) genetically obese and diabetic mice. *American journal of physiology Regulatory, integrative and comparative physiology* 2008, 295(6):R2059-2066.
- 70. Sato M, Murakami M, Node K, Matsumura R, Akashi M: The role of the endocrine system in feeding-induced tissue-specific circadian entrainment. *Cell reports* 2014, 8(2):393-401.
- 71. Polonsky KS, Given BD, Hirsch L, Shapiro ET, Tillil H, Beebe C, Galloway JA, Frank BH, Karrison T, Vancauter E: Quantitative Study of Insulin-Secretion and Clearance in Normal and Obese Subjects. *Journal of Clinical Investigation* 1988, 81(2):435-441.

- 72. Stumvoll M, Mitrakou A, Pimenta W, Jenssen T, Yki-Jarvinen H, Van Haeften T, Renn W, Gerich J: Use of the oral glucose tolerance test to assess insulin release and insulin sensitivity. *Diabetes care* 2000, 23(3):295-301.
- 73. Gutt M, Davis CL, Spitzer SB, Llabre MM, Kumar M, Czarnecki EM, Schneiderman N, Skyler JS, Marks JB: Validation of the insulin sensitivity index (ISI(0,120)): comparison with other measures. *Diabetes research and clinical practice* 2000, 47(3):177-184.
- 74. Morgenthaler NG, Struck J, Thomas B, Bergmann A: Immunoluminometric assay for the midregion of pro-atrial natriuretic peptide in human plasma. *Clinical chemistry* 2004, 50(1):234-236.
- 75. Xu H, Barnes GT, Yang Q, Tan G, Yang D, Chou CJ, Sole J, Nichols A, Ross JS, Tartaglia LA *et al*: Chronic inflammation in fat plays a crucial role in the development of obesity-related insulin resistance. *The Journal of clinical investigation* 2003, 112(12):1821-1830.
- 76. Odegaard JI, Ricardo-Gonzalez RR, Goforth MH, Morel CR, Subramanian V, Mukundan L, Red Eagle A, Vats D, Brombacher F, Ferrante AW *et al*: Macrophage-specific PPARgamma controls alternative activation and improves insulin resistance. *Nature* 2007, 447(7148):1116-1120.
- 77. Fan W, Morinaga H, Kim JJ, Bae E, Spann NJ, Heinz S, Glass CK, Olefsky JM: FoxO1 regulates TIr4 inflammatory pathway signalling in macrophages. *The EMBO journal* 2010, 29(24):4223-4236.
- 78. Verreck FA, de Boer T, Langenberg DM, Hoeve MA, Kramer M, Vaisberg E, Kastelein R, Kolk A, de Waal-Malefyt R, Ottenhoff TH: Human IL-23-producing type 1 macrophages promote but IL-10-producing type 2 macrophages subvert immunity to (myco)bacteria. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America* 2004, 101(13):4560-4565.
- 79. Waldo SW, Li Y, Buono C, Zhao B, Billings EM, Chang J, Kruth HS: Heterogeneity of human macrophages in culture and in atherosclerotic plaques. *The American journal of pathology* 2008, 172(4):1112-1126.
- 80. Verreck FA, de Boer T, Langenberg DM, van der Zanden L, Ottenhoff TH: Phenotypic and functional profiling of human proinflammatory type-1 and anti-inflammatory type-2 macrophages in response to microbial antigens and IFN-gamma- and CD40L-mediated costimulation. *Journal of leukocyte biology* 2006, 79(2):285-293.
- 81. Pivovarova O, Jurchott K, Rudovich N, Hornemann S, Ye L, Mockel S, Murahovschi V, Kessler K, Seltmann AC, Maser-Gluth C *et al*: Changes of Dietary Fat and Carbohydrate Content Alter Central and Peripheral Clock in Humans. *The Journal of clinical endocrinology and metabolism* 2015, 100(6):2291-2302.
- 82. Archer SN, Laing EE, Moller-Levet CS, van der Veen DR, Bucca G, Lazar AS, Santhi N, Slak A, Kabiljo R, von Schantz M *et al*: Mistimed sleep disrupts circadian regulation of the human transcriptome. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America* 2014, 111(6):E682-691.
- 83. Viljanen AP, Iozzo P, Borra R, Kankaanpaa M, Karmi A, Lautamaki R, Jarvisalo M, Parkkola R, Ronnemaa T, Guiducci L *et al*: Effect of weight loss on liver free fatty acid uptake and hepatic insulin resistance. *The Journal of clinical endocrinology and metabolism* 2009, 94(1):50-55.
- 84. Bowman TA, Ramakrishnan SK, Kaw M, Lee SJ, Patel PR, Golla VK, Bourey RE, Haram PM, Koch LG, Britton SL *et al*: Caloric restriction reverses hepatic insulin resistance and steatosis in rats with low aerobic capacity. *Endocrinology* 2010, 151(11):5157-5164.
- 85. Duckworth WC, Bennett RG, Hamel FG: Insulin degradation: progress and potential. *Endocrine reviews* 1998, 19(5):608-624.
- 86. Kim SH, Reaven GM: Insulin resistance and hyperinsulinemia You can't have one without the other. *Diabetes care* 2008, 31(7):1433-1438.
- 87. Tillil H, Shapiro ET, Miller MA, Karrison T, Frank BH, Galloway JA, Rubenstein AH, Polonsky KS: Dose-Dependent Effects of Oral and Intravenous Glucose on Insulin-

Secretion and Clearance in Normal Humans. *American Journal of Physiology* 1988, 254(3):E349-E357.

- 88. Meier JJ, Veldhuis JD, Butler PC: Pulsatile insulin secretion dictates systemic insulin delivery by regulating hepatic insulin extraction in humans. *Diabetes* 2005, 54(6):1649-1656.
- 89. Mora MEV, Scarfone A, Calvani M, Greco AV, Mingrone G: Insulin clearance in obesity. *J Am Coll Nutr* 2003, 22(6):487-493.
- 90. Miyashita K, Itoh H, Tsujimoto H, Tamura N, Fukunaga Y, Sone M, Yamahara K, Taura D, Inuzuka M, Sonoyama T *et al*: Natriuretic Peptides/cGMP/cGMP-Dependent Protein Kinase Cascades Promote Muscle Mitochondrial Biogenesis and Prevent Obesity. *Diabetes* 2009, 58(12):2880-2892.
- 91. Sarzani R, Paci VM, Zingaretti CM, Pierleoni C, Cinti S, Cola G, Rappelli A, DessiFulgheri P: Fasting inhibits natriuretic peptides clearance receptor expression in rat adipose tissue. *J Hypertens* 1995, 13(11):1241-1246.
- 92. Viguerie N, Vidal H, Arner P, Holst C, Verdich C, Avizou S, Astrup A, Saris WHM, Macdonald IA, Klimcakova E *et al*: Adipose tissue gene expression in obese subjects during low-fat and high-fat hypocaloric diets. *Diabetologia* 2005, 48(1):123-131.
- 93. Sarzani R, Marcucci P, Salvi F, Bordicchia M, Espinosa E, Mucci L, Lorenzetti B, Minardi D, Muzzonigro G, Dessi-Fulgheri P *et al*: Angiotensin II stimulates and atrial natriuretic peptide inhibits human visceral adipocyte growth. *Int J Obesity* 2008, 32(2):259-267.
- 94. Miller JA, Abouchacra S, Zinman B, Skorecki KL, Logan AG: Atrial-Natriuretic-Factor Counteracts Sodium-Retaining Actions of Insulin in Normal Men. *American Journal of Physiology* 1993, 265(3):R584-R590.
- 95. Moro C, Polak J, Richterova B, Sengenes C, Pelikanova T, Galitzky J, Stich V, Lafontan M, Berlan M: Differential regulation of atrial natriuretic peptide- and adrenergic receptor-dependent lipolytic pathways in human adipose tissue. *Metabolism-Clinical and Experimental* 2005, 54(1):122-131.
- 96. Chang PV, Hao L, Offermanns S, Medzhitov R: The microbial metabolite butyrate regulates intestinal macrophage function via histone deacetylase inhibition. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America* 2014, 111(6):2247-2252.
- 97. Zhao D, Pothoulakis C: Effects of NT on gastrointestinal motility and secretion, and role in intestinal inflammation. *Peptides* 2006, 27(10):2434-2444.
- 98. Xu SJ, Gao WJ, Cong B, Yao YX, Gu ZY: Effect of lipopolysaccharide on expression and characterization of cholecystokinin receptors in rat pulmonary interstitial macrophages. *Acta pharmacologica Sinica* 2004, 25(10):1347-1353.
- 99. Cox MA, Jackson J, Stanton M, Rojas-Triana A, Bober L, Laverty M, Yang X, Zhu F, Liu J, Wang S *et al*: Short-chain fatty acids act as antiinflammatory mediators by regulating prostaglandin E(2) and cytokines. *World journal of gastroenterology : WJG* 2009, 15(44):5549-5557.
- 100. Brown AJ, Goldsworthy SM, Barnes AA, Eilert MM, Tcheang L, Daniels D, Muir AI, Wigglesworth MJ, Kinghorn I, Fraser NJ *et al*: The Orphan G protein-coupled receptors GPR41 and GPR43 are activated by propionate and other short chain carboxylic acids. *The Journal of biological chemistry* 2003, 278(13):11312-11319.
- 101. Covington DK, Briscoe CA, Brown AJ, Jayawickreme CK: The G-protein-coupled receptor 40 family (GPR40-GPR43) and its role in nutrient sensing. *Biochemical Society transactions* 2006, 34(Pt 5):770-773.
- 102. Daabo H, Welters I, Gallagher JA, Ranganath L: Lipopolysaccharide (LPS) alters expression of incretin receptors in monocytic and hepatocytic cell lines. *Regulatory peptides* 2010, 164(1):28-28.
- 103. Renga B, Migliorati M, Mencarelli A, Fiorucci S: Reciprocal regulation of the bile acidactivated receptor FXR and the interferon-gamma-STAT-1 pathway in macrophages. *Biochimica et biophysica acta* 2009, 1792(6):564-573.
- 104. Schote AB, Turner JD, Schiltz J, Muller CP: Nuclear receptors in human immune cells: expression and correlations. *Molecular immunology* 2007, 44(6):1436-1445.

- 105. Bosshart H, Heinzelmann M: Targeting bacterial endotoxin: two sides of a coin. Annals of the New York Academy of Sciences 2007, 1096:1-17.
- 106. Tajima T, Murata T, Aritake K, Urade Y, Hirai H, Nakamura M, Ozaki H, Hori M: Lipopolysaccharide induces macrophage migration via prostaglandin D(2) and prostaglandin E(2). *J Pharmacol Exp Ther* 2008, 326(2):493-501.
- 107. Lassenius MI, Pietilainen KH, Kaartinen K, Pussinen PJ, Syrjanen J, Forsblom C, Porsti I, Rissanen A, Kaprio J, Mustonen J *et al*: Bacterial endotoxin activity in human serum is associated with dyslipidemia, insulin resistance, obesity, and chronic inflammation. *Diabetes care* 2011, 34(8):1809-1815.
- 108. Erridge C, Attina T, Spickett CM, Webb DJ: A high-fat meal induces low-grade endotoxemia: evidence of a novel mechanism of postprandial inflammation. *Am J Clin Nutr* 2007, 86(5):1286-1292.
- 109. Kimura I, Inoue D, Hirano K, Tsujimoto G: The SCFA Receptor GPR43 and Energy Metabolism. *Frontiers in endocrinology* 2014, 5:85.
- 110. Remely M, Aumueller E, Merold C, Dworzak S, Hippe B, Zanner J, Pointner A, Brath H, Haslberger AG: Effects of short chain fatty acid producing bacteria on epigenetic regulation of FFAR3 in type 2 diabetes and obesity. *Gene* 2014, 537(1):85-92.
- 111. Yu R, Zhang H, Huang L, Liu X, Chen J: Anti-hyperglycemic, antioxidant and antiinflammatory effects of VIP and a VPAC1 agonist on streptozotocin-induced diabetic mice. *Peptides* 2011, 32(2):216-222.
- 112. Yu RJ, Zhang L, Yi TH, Xie SS, Dai Y: In vivo anti-obesity effect of the agonist for receptor VPAC1. *Sheng li xue bao : [Acta physiologica Sinica]* 2008, 60(6):751-758.
- 113. Storka A, Burian B, Fuhrlinger G, Clive B, Sun T, Crevenna R, Gsur A, Mosgoller W, Wolzt M: VPAC1 receptor expression in peripheral blood mononuclear cells in a human endotoxemia model. *Journal of translational medicine* 2013, 11:117.
- 114. Blom AB, Brockbank SM, van Lent PL, van Beuningen HM, Geurts J, Takahashi N, van der Kraan PM, van de Loo FA, Schreurs BW, Clements K *et al*: Involvement of the Wnt signaling pathway in experimental and human osteoarthritis: prominent role of Wnt-induced signaling protein 1. *Arthritis and rheumatism* 2009, 60(2):501-512.
- 115. Ono M, Inkson CA, Sonn R, Kilts TM, de Castro LF, Maeda A, Fisher LW, Robey PG, Berendsen AD, Li L *et al*: WISP1/CCN4: a potential target for inhibiting prostate cancer growth and spread to bone. *PloS one* 2013, 8(8):e71709.
- 116. Bluher M, Michael MD, Peroni OD, Ueki K, Carter N, Kahn BB, Kahn CR: Adipose tissue selective insulin receptor knockout protects against obesity and obesity-related glucose intolerance. *Developmental cell* 2002, 3(1):25-38.
- 117. Palsgaard J, Emanuelli B, Winnay JN, Sumara G, Karsenty G, Kahn CR: Cross-talk between insulin and Wnt signaling in preadipocytes: role of Wnt co-receptor low density lipoprotein receptor-related protein-5 (LRP5). *The Journal of biological chemistry* 2012, 287(15):12016-12026.
- 118. Sporl F, Korge S, Jurchott K, Wunderskirchner M, Schellenberg K, Heins S, Specht A, Stoll C, Klemz R, Maier B *et al*: Kruppel-like factor 9 is a circadian transcription factor in human epidermis that controls proliferation of keratinocytes. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America* 2012, 109(27):10903-10908.
- 119. Pendergast JS, Branecky KL, Yang W, Ellacott KL, Niswender KD, Yamazaki S: High-fat diet acutely affects circadian organisation and eating behavior. *The European journal of neuroscience* 2013, 37(8):1350-1356.
- 120. Ko CH, Takahashi JS: Molecular components of the mammalian circadian clock. *Human molecular genetics* 2006, 15 Spec No 2:R271-277.
- 121. Dardente H, Wyse CA, Birnie MJ, Dupre SM, Loudon AS, Lincoln GA, Hazlerigg DG: A molecular switch for photoperiod responsiveness in mammals. *Current biology : CB* 2010, 20(24):2193-2198.
- 122. Gomez-Abellan P, Hernandez-Morante JJ, Lujan JA, Madrid JA, Garaulet M: Clock genes are implicated in the human metabolic syndrome. *Int J Obes (Lond)* 2008, 32(1):121-128.

- 123. Bray MS, Young ME: Regulation of fatty acid metabolism by cell autonomous circadian clocks: time to fatten up on information? *The Journal of biological chemistry* 2011, 286(14):11883-11889.
- 124. Gomez-Abellan P, Gomez-Santos C, Madrid JA, Milagro FI, Campion J, Martinez JA, Ordovas JM, Garaulet M: Circadian expression of adiponectin and its receptors in human adipose tissue. *Endocrinology* 2010, 151(1):115-122.
- 125. Licinio J, Negrao AB, Mantzoros C, Kaklamani V, Wong ML, Bongiorno PB, Mulla A, Cearnal L, Veldhuis JD, Flier JS *et al*: Synchronicity of frequently sampled, 24-h concentrations of circulating leptin, luteinizing hormone, and estradiol in healthy women. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America* 1998, 95(5):2541-2546.
- 126. Hussain MM, Pan X: Clock genes, intestinal transport and plasma lipid homeostasis. *Trends in endocrinology and metabolism: TEM* 2009, 20(4):177-185.
- 127. Lange T, Dimitrov S, Fehm HL, Westermann J, Born J: Shift of monocyte function toward cellular immunity during sleep. *Archives of internal medicine* 2006, 166(16):1695-1700.
- 128. Irwin MR, Wang M, Campomayor CO, Collado-Hidalgo A, Cole S: Sleep deprivation and activation of morning levels of cellular and genomic markers of inflammation. *Archives of internal medicine* 2006, 166(16):1756-1762.
- 129. Haimovich B, Calvano J, Haimovich AD, Calvano SE, Coyle SM, Lowry SF: In vivo endotoxin synchronizes and suppresses clock gene expression in human peripheral blood leukocytes. *Critical care medicine* 2010, 38(3):751-758.
- 130. Cavadini G, Petrzilka S, Kohler P, Jud C, Tobler I, Birchler T, Fontana A: TNF-alpha suppresses the expression of clock genes by interfering with E-box-mediated transcription. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America* 2007, 104(31):12843-12848.
- 131. Wang N, Yang G, Jia Z, Zhang H, Aoyagi T, Soodvilai S, Symons JD, Schnermann JB, Gonzalez FJ, Litwin SE *et al*: Vascular PPARgamma controls circadian variation in blood pressure and heart rate through Bmal1. *Cell metabolism* 2008, 8(6):482-491.
- 132. Canaple L, Rambaud J, Dkhissi-Benyahya O, Rayet B, Tan NS, Michalik L, Delaunay F, Wahli W, Laudet V: Reciprocal regulation of brain and muscle Arnt-like protein 1 and peroxisome proliferator-activated receptor alpha defines a novel positive feedback loop in the rodent liver circadian clock. *Mol Endocrinol* 2006, 20(8):1715-1727.
- 133. Nakahata Y, Sahar S, Astarita G, Kaluzova M, Sassone-Corsi P: Circadian control of the NAD+ salvage pathway by CLOCK-SIRT1. *Science* 2009, 324(5927):654-657.
- 134. Lamia KA, Sachdeva UM, DiTacchio L, Williams EC, Alvarez JG, Egan DF, Vasquez DS, Juguilon H, Panda S, Shaw RJ *et al*: AMPK regulates the circadian clock by cryptochrome phosphorylation and degradation. *Science* 2009, 326(5951):437-440.
- 135. Ramsey KM, Yoshino J, Brace CS, Abrassart D, Kobayashi Y, Marcheva B, Hong HK, Chong JL, Buhr ED, Lee C *et al*: Circadian Clock Feedback Cycle Through NAMPT-Mediated NAD(+) Biosynthesis. *Science* 2009, 324(5927):651-654.

#### 6. Acknowledgements

First and foremost I would like to thank my honoured academic teacher Professor Dr. med. Andreas F.H. Pfeiffer, a head of the Department of Clinical Nutrition at the German Institute of Human Nutrition Potsdam-Rehbrücke and of the Department of Endocrinology, Diabetes and Nutrition at the Charité University Medicine Berlin, for giving me a chance to start on in his lab, for the great opportunity to broaden my scientific horizon and develop my own projects, for his mentorship and support of my interest in metabolic research.

I would like to thank directors the German Institute of Human Nutrition, Professor Dr. med. Dr. rer. nat. Hans-Georg Joost and Professor Dr. med. Tilman Grune for the great work environment and creative atmosphere in this institution.

A very special thank goes to PD Dr. med. Natalia Rudovich, my long-term mentor and friend, who guided me through the world of German science and supported me constantly on my way to doctoral degree and habilitation.

I am also thankful to my colleagues, who contributed significantly to my scientific work, who have been pleasant co-authors, or provided an excellent technical support to my research: Achim Kramer, Karsten Jürchott, Carsten Sticht, Andreas Busjahn, Steven Dooley, Iryna Ilkavets, Matthias Blüher, Heiner Boeing, Wolfgang Bernigau, Petr Slominsky, Svetlana Limborska, Martin Osterhoff, Margrit Kemper, Michael Kruse, Christian von Löffelholz, Silke Hornemann, Katharina Kessler, Mariya Markova, Anne-Cathrin Ost, Sergei Zhuk, Veronica Murahovschi, Katrin Sprengel, Andrea Borchert, Alexandra Ullrich, Melanie Hannemann, Stephanie Peglow, and Dominique Zschau.

Many thanks to all my colleagues and friends, who have helped me in a very efficient and kind way when I first time came to Berlin in April 2005.

My deepest and sincerest love and my warmest thankfulness goes to my family – my parents Natalia and Vladimir Pivovarov, my parents-in-love Iraida and Valerij Ramich, my wonderful husband Evgenij Ramich and my lovely daughter Julia for their constant support, patient, faith and inspiration.

## 7. Declaration

## Erklärung

§ 4 Abs. 3 (k) der HabOMed der Charité

Hiermit erkläre ich, dass

- weder früher noch gleichzeitig ein Habilitationsverfahren durchgeführt oder angemeldet wurde,

- die vorgelegte Habilitationsschrift ohne fremde Hilfe verfasst, die beschriebenen Ergebnisse selbst gewonnen sowie die verwendeten Hilfsmittel, die Zusammenarbeit mit anderen Wissenschaftlern/Wissenschaftlerinnen und mit technischen Hilfskräften sowie die verwendete Literatur vollständig in der Habilitationsschrift angegeben wurden,

- mir die geltende Habilitationsordnung bekannt ist.

Ich erkläre ferner, dass mir die Satzung der Charité – Universitätsmedizin Berlin zur Sicherung Guter Wissenschaftlicher Praxis bekannt ist und ich mich zur Einhaltung dieser Satzung verpflichte.

.....

.....

Datum

Unterschrift